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M I N U T E S 
 

Southern Nevada District Board of Health Meeting 
625 Shadow Lane 

Las Vegas, Nevada 89106 
Clemens Room 

Thursday, May 28, 2009 - 8:30 A.M. 
 

Chair Giunchigliani called the meeting of the Southern Nevada District Board of Health to order 
at 8:30 a.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance.  Chair Giunchigliani noted that a quorum was 
present.  Stephen F. Smith, Esq., Legal Counsel confirmed the meeting had been noticed in 
accordance with Nevada’s Open Meeting Law.     
 
 Board Members Present: 

Chris Giunchigliani Chair, Commissioner, Clark County 
Steven Kirk Vice Chair, Councilman, Henderson  
Ricki Barlow Secretary, Councilman, Las Vegas 
Jim Christensen, MD At-Large Member, Physician 
Susan Crowley At-Large Member, Environmental Specialist  
Robert Eliason Councilman, North Las Vegas 
Tim Jones At-Large Member, Regulated Business/Industry  
Mary Jo Mattocks, RN At-Large Member, Registered Nurse 
John Onyema, MD Alternate At-Large Member, Physician 
David W. Steinman Councilman, Las Vegas 
Lawrence Weekly Commissioner, Clark County 
 

Absent: 
Joseph Hardy, MD At-Large Member, Physician 
Bubba Smith Councilmember, Mesquite 
Linda Strickland Councilmember, Boulder City 

 
Executive Secretary: 
 Lawrence Sands, DO, MPH 
 
Legal Counsel: 
 Stephen F. Smith, Esq. 
 
Other SNHD Board of Health Members/Alternates Present: 

Lonnie Empey Alternate At-Large Member, Environmental Specialist  
Jimmy Vigilante  Alternate At-Large Member, Regulated Business/Industry 

 
Other SNHD Board of Health Members/Alternates Not Present: 

Travis Chandler  Councilmember, Boulder City Alternate 
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Tom Collins Commissioner, Clark County Alternate 
Frank Nemec, MD Alternate At-Large Member, Physician 
Steven Ross Councilman, Las Vegas Alternate 
Barbara Ruscingno, RN Alternate At-Large Member, Registered Nurse 
Gerri Schroder Councilwoman, Henderson Alternate 
Stephanie Smith Councilwoman, North Las Vegas Alternate 
 

Staff:  Scott Weiss; John Middaugh, MD; Angus MacEachern; Glenn Savage, Jennifer Sizemore; Bonnie 
Sorensen; Trish Beckwith; Mark Bergtholdt; Stephanie Bethel; Jerry Boyd; Mary Ellen Britt; Dennis 
Campbell; John Cataline; Rory Chetelat; Norine Clark; Mee Kee Chong-Dao; Arta Faraday; Steve Goode; 
Nancy Hall; Forrest Hasselbauer; Monique Johnson; Brian Labus; Ann Markle; Dante Merriweather; 
Robert Newton; Patricia O’Rourke-Langston; Gwen Osburn; Mars Patricio; Walter Ross; Patricia Rowley; 
Clayton Sellers; Jane Shunney; Leo Vega; Leisa Whittum; Deb Williams; Valery Klaric and Shelli Clark, 
recording secretary 
 
ATTENDANCE: 
 
 NAME REPRESENTING 
Petya Balova     LEA Engineering 
Nate Barlow     Self 
Fred Couzens     LV Tribune 
Sean Dowdett     Club Tattoo     
Katie Fellows     Jones Vargas 
Pete Gallegos     Restaurant Technologies, Inc. 
Kevin Goff, Esq.    Club Tattoo  
Chris Goldstrom    Chris Goldstrom Drop Box Service 
L. Earl Hawley     NCCH 
Steve Johnson     Las Vegas Farmers Market 
Virginia Johnson    Las Vegas Farmers Market 
Steve Mattocks    Self 
James Reding     Club Tattoo 
John Schleder     Las Vegas Kettle Corn 
Alex Stokes     Wynn Resorts 
Julie Tracy      Las Vegas Kettle Corn 
Christopher White    Western Technologies, Inc. 
 
 
RECOGNITIONS: 

March Women’s History Month 
 Dr. Sands noted that Deb Williams, chronic disease prevention and health promotion manager, 

was recognized by the Las Vegas City Council, specifically by Councilwoman Lois Tarkanian, for 
her service in representing public health on various committees looking at the built environment 
and its impact on public health.  Dr. Sands noted it is no small accomplishment for a public health 
practitioner to be at the table with land use and developers and provide input on the impact to 
public health.  Chair Giunchigliani thanked and commended Ms. Williams for her efforts.   

 
EMS Responders of the Year Recipients  

Dr. Sands noted that annually the EMS Office works with the responder agencies in Clark County 
to recognize their top EMS responders.  Trish Beckwith, EMS field representative, spoke about the 
recent EMS Responder Week and the award recipients.  The award recognizes one individual from 
each permitted agency, selected by their peers, who exemplify the best practices and nobility of 
EMS.  Ms. Beckwith shared a short video presentation, prepared by Jacci Wilson from the Public 
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Information Office, which depicts the dedicated services provided by EMS responders daily.  The 
following individuals were recognized at the EMS Responder of the Year reception, held May 18, 
2009 for their service:     

 
• Andrew Stone – Paramedic, American Medical Response 
• Jon Fleischman – Paramedic, Clark County Fire Department 
• Nicholas Sebastian – Paramedic, Henderson Fire Department 
• James Jones – EMT-Intermediate, Las Vegas Fire & Rescue 
• Debra Dailey – Paramedic, MedicWest Ambulance 
• Jamie Lewis – EMS RN, Mercy Air 
• John Gately – Paramedic, Mesquite Fire & Rescue 
• Ian Smith – Paramedic, North Las Vegas Fire Department 

 
Chair Giunchigliani asked to convey the Board’s commendation to the PIO office for an outstanding job on 
the video.  Rory Chetelat announced that Ms. Beckwith had also received a humanitarian award during 
EMS week for her efforts in saving the life of a fellow EMS provider.  Ms. Beckwith donated a kidney to 
extend the life of another.  Mr. Chetelat expressed his gratitude to Ms. Beckwith for her dedicated efforts 
and hard work.  Chair Giunchigliani echoed Mr. Chetelat’s remarks.   
 
 
I. CONSENT AGENDA 

These are matters considered to be routine by the Southern Nevada District Board of Health and 
may be enacted by one motion.  Any item, however, may be discussed separately per Board 
Member request before action.  Any exceptions to the Consent Agenda must be stated prior to 
approval. 
 
1. Approve Minutes / Board of Health Meeting
 

:  4/23/09 

2. Approve Payroll / Overtime for Periods
 

:  4/04/09 – 4/17/09 & 4/18/09 – 5/01/09 

3. Approve Accounts Payable Registers

 

:  #1174:  4/02/09 – 4/09/09; #1175:  4/10/09 – 4/16/09; 
#1176:  4/17/09 – 4/22/09; #1177:  4/23/09 – 4/29/09; #1178:  4/30/09 – 5/06/09 

Chair Giunchigliani asked if there were any further changes to the Consent Agenda or discussion on 
specific items.  She asked that items #4 and #5 be held for discussion and called for a motion to approve 
the remaining items on the Consent Agenda. 
 

A motion was made by Member Eliason to approve items #1-3 on Consent Agenda as presented; 
seconded by Member Mattocks and was unanimously approved. 

 
4. Petition #09-09

 

:  Approval of Interlocal Contract with the Nevada Health Division for 
Tuberculosis Control and Elimination Funding July 1, 2009 – June 30, 2011 

5. Petition #20-09

 

:  Approval of Interlocal Agreement Amendment No. 2 with Clark County Social 
Service (CCSS):  HIV/AIDS Evaluation Services 

Chair Giunchigliani asked if there were any decreases in funding for either of these items, and if the 
services currently being provided would continue.  Bonnie Sorenson, director of clinics & nursing 
services explained that monies are being moved around to cover all expenses.  Due to shortfalls, 
some funding was moved ahead, however it is flat funding – services will continue as presently 
offered. 
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Chair Giunchigliani called for a motion to approve items #4 and #5 on the Consent Agenda. 
 

A motion was made by Member Christensen to approve items #4 and #5 on Consent Agenda as 
presented; seconded by Member Steinman and was unanimously approved. 

 
 
II. PUBLIC HEARING / ACTION 

1. Memorandum #15-09:  Adoption of Proposed Amendments to the Clark County Trauma 
System Regulations 
 
Chair Giunchigliani declared the public hearing open.   
 
Mary Ellen Britt, regional trauma coordinator, spoke relative to this matter.  She noted that a 
workshop held April 15, 2009 where the Regional Trauma Advisory Board unanimously 
endorsed the recommended revisions.  Changes to the regulations include:  Section 100.070 
deletes the reference to revised trauma score as it is no longer included in the definition of a 
trauma patient as described by the American College of Surgeons; Section 300.000 VI.A adds 
the notation that a Level II trauma center can apply for designation as a Level I trauma center at 
any time, which was the original intent when the initial regulations were created; Section 
300.000. VII changes the NAC reference from 450B.824 to 450B.828 due to revisions made to 
the State trauma regulations outlining the designation process; Section 400.000 II.C.7 adds a 
new non-standing position to the Regional Trauma Advisory Board representing rehabilitation 
services which is part of the Board’s mission; Section 400.000 IV changes the term of Board 
member appointments to two years, as recommended by current members to allow for time to 
develop more familiarity with the Board and its mission; Section 400.000 XI adds language 
recommended by former legal counsel Stephen Minagil, to have Board members disclose any 
direct or indirect interest in relation to anything being discussed or considered by the Board; and 
Section 500.000 V changes the length of term appointments for members of the Regional 
Trauma Audit Committee to mirror that of board members.   
 
Chair Giunchigliani asked if major disability is defined in the regulations.  Ms. Britt noted this is 
not defined in any trauma regulations in the state.  The American College of Surgeons has a set 
criteria and other agencies also have broad definitions.  This has not been a problem in the 
past, but is something to consider.   
 
Chair Giunchigliani also referenced trauma patients refusing transport and asked about those 
individuals who are not able to sign the release.  Rory Chetelat, EMS & trauma system 
manager, said that if there is a witness, such as a family member or an independent third party, 
who can attest to the fact that the patient has been advised that person can sign on the patient’s 
behalf.  This is an understood procedure followed by all responder agencies. 
 
Member Steinman agreed with the need to have two-year terms; however he was concerned 
about all terms ending simultaneously, which further adds to the existing problem of acclimating 
members to the board.  Ms. Britt said that nominations are currently underway and the plan to 
have a membership rollover to stagger the terms of board members. 
 
Member Weekly asked if board membership was posted online.  Ms. Britt said that the members 
are listed on the minutes, which are available online.  She will look into posting membership for 
both the Regional Trauma Advisory Board and Audit Committee on the website. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani asked if anyone from the public wished to speak on this issue.  Seeing none, 
the public hearing was closed. 
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A motion was made by Member Steinman to adopt the proposed amendments to the Clark County 
Trauma System Regulations; seconded by Member Mattocks and was unanimously approved. 
 
2. Memorandum #08-09:  Application for Approval for Chris Goldstrom Drop Box Service Inc. to 

Operate a Solid Waste Management Facility – Construction and Demolition (C&D) Waste Short-
Term Storage Facility, Located at 4880 W. Russell Road, Las Vegas, NV  89118 (APN 162-30-
403-010) 

 
Chair Giunchigliani declared the public hearing open.   
 
Walter Ross, environmental health supervisor/engineer, and Arta Faraday, senior environmental 
health specialist, spoke relative to this matter.  Mr. Ross said that Chris Goldstrom Drop Box 
Service Inc. has met all requirements for a C&D Waste Short-Term Storage Facility as specified 
in Section 4 of the Regulations governing C&D Waste Short-Term Storage.     
 
Staff recommends approval based on conditions as outlined in the memorandum and a final 
inspection.  Chris Goldstrom and Petya Balova, representing Chris Goldstrom Drop Box 
Services Inc. were present to answer questions of the Board.  Chair Giunchigliani asked the 
applicants if they understood and accepted the conditions as outlined on the memorandum; the 
applicants responded affirmatively. 
 
Member Crowley referenced condition #5 and the plan of closure.  She asked if this condition 
addresses financial assurance if the facility were to close.  Mr. Ross noted that conditions #4-6 
must be submitted before a final permit can be issued, including financial assurance.  At present 
these items are outstanding.  Business operation cannot move forward until financial assurance 
is in place. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani asked if anyone from the public wished to speak on this issue.  Seeing none, 
the public hearing was closed. 
 

A motion was made by Member Crowley to approve the application as submitted with the conditions 
outlined in the memorandum; seconded by Member Jones and was unanimously approved. 

 
3. Memorandum #13-09:  Application for Approval for Restaurant Liquid Services, LLC dba 

Restaurant Technologies Inc.  to Operate a Solid Waste Management Facility – Recycling 
Center, Located at 4413 McGuire Street, North Las Vegas, NV 89081 (APN 140-06-210-010) 

 
Chair Giunchigliani declared the public hearing open.   
 
Walter Ross, environmental health supervisor/engineer, and Dante Merriweather, environmental 
health specialist II, spoke relative to this matter.  Mr. Ross said that Restaurant Liquid Services 
has met all requirements for a recycling center as specified in Section 4 of the Regulations 
governing recycling centers.     
 
Staff recommends approval based on conditions as outlined in the memorandum and a final 
inspection.  Pete Gallegos and Christopher White, representing Restaurant Liquid Services 
were present to answer questions of the Board.  Chair Giunchigliani asked the applicants if they 
understood and accepted the conditions as outlined on the memorandum; the applicants 
responded affirmatively. 
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Chair Giunchigliani asked for clarification of liquid.  The facility will recycle cooking oil and will 
provide the materials to the bio-diesel programs throughout town.  There will be no odor issues 
involved. 

  
Chair Giunchigliani asked if anyone from the public wished to speak on this issue.  Seeing none, 
the public hearing was closed. 
 

A motion was made by Member Crowley to approve the application as submitted with the conditions 
outlined in the memorandum; seconded by Member Steinman and was unanimously approved. 

 
4. Memorandum #11-09:  Approval of Southern Nevada Health District Regulations Governing 

the Sanitation and Safety of Body Piercing Establishments; Consideration of Business Impact 
Statement held from March 23, 2009 Board of Health meeting 

 
Chair Giunchigliani declared the public hearing open.   
 
The following is a verbatim transcription of the public hearing concerning Memorandum #11-09. 
 
Dr. Sands: Next item is Memorandum #11-09, approval of Southern Nevada 

Health District Regulations Governing the Sanitation and Safety of 
Body Piercing Establishments and Consideration of Business Impact 
Statement.  This item was held from the March Board meeting to be 
heard again at today’s meeting, pending research by staff.  Mark 
Bergtholdt, our environmental health supervisor and John Cataline, 
one of our environmental health specialists will be presenting on this 
item and will be glad to answer any questions you may have on any 
additional information brought forward.   

 
Chair Giunchigliani: We will open the public hearing on Memorandum #11-09 regarding 

body piercing establishments.  Good morning. 
 
Mark Bergtholdt: Good Morning Madam Chair and members of the board.  At your 

March 26th meeting I presented revisions of the current body piercing 
regulations.  At that time, Mr. Jim Reding and Mr. Bernie Ellis testified 
in opposition of the inclusion of single point piercing in the definition of 
Extreme Body Modification.  The Board decided to postpone adoption 
of the regulations until staff gathers medical information about the 
practice.  Also at that meeting Member Crowley requested a 
document that highlighted the changes between the existing 
regulations and the proposed regulations.  Included in your board 
packets, excuse me, are two documents that highlight the changes.  
As stated in Memorandum 11-09, the proposed regulations are a 
complete re-write of the existing regulations.  Attachment J is a listing 
in table format by section of the existing regulations and cross 
references the existing regulation sections to the proposed 
regulations.  Items identified as new are highlighted in green; items 
that have been removed from the existing regulations are highlighted 
in red; and sections that have been changed in the proposed 
regulations are highlighted in yellow.  Attachment K identifies what 
sections in the proposed regulations have been added or changed 
from the current regulations – those changes and additions are 
highlighted in green.  The comments in the margins of the document 
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identify where in the current regulations a section in the revised 
regulations can be found.  Excuse me.  During the previous sixty 
days, numerous discussions have occurred regarding the issue of 
single point piercing as a medical practice.  Staff have met with Mr. 
Reding and other industry representatives and have received two 
letters from local physicians that support their position that it is not a 
medical practice.  Physicians that the chief health officer has spoken 
with find that it is a medical procedure that needs close supervision of 
a medical doctor (attachment #1).  After careful consideration, staff 
recommends that the prohibition of single point piercing stand.   

 
Chair Giunchigliani: Thank you.  Yes, Ms. Crowley. 
 
Member Crowley: I just wanted to thank you for the table, especially.  I apologize for 

asking you to kill a tree. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: We recycle here, I’m sure. 
 
Member Christensen: It was green inside. 
 
Member Crowley: Yeah, but the table was very, very helpful.  Thank you very much. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: Thank you.  The age issue, has that been resolved?  Is it still 16 and 

older that can come for body piercing? 
 
Mr. Bergtholdt: Correct.  Fifteen, I’m sorry. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: Fifteen, then. 
 
Mr. Bergtholdt: Thirteen. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: Thirteen? 
 
Member Steinman: Thirteen? 
 
Mr. Bergtholdt: But it’s with parental consent. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: Per consent.  Correct, that’s what I thought. 
 
Mr. Bergtholdt: Yeah. 
 
Member Steinman: Up to what age? 
 
Mr. Bergtholdt: Eighteen. 
 
Member Steinman: Eighteen. 
 
Mr. Bergtholdt: Age of consent. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: And then was there any legislation that was passed regarding body 

piercing at all this session? 
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Dr. Sands: No. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: No.  OK, maybe that was a session before they tried.  Um, gentleman, 

did you wish to make some comments about the proposed 
regulations? 

 
Jim Reding: Sure.  Basically we want to restate our argument… 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: Would you state your name for the record so that Shelli has that, 

please.  Thank you. 
 
Mr. Reding: I’m Jim Reding with Club Tattoo.  Behind me is Shawn Dowdell, the 

owner of Club Tattoo, and Club Tattoo’s attorney, Kevin Goff. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: Good morning. 
 
Mr. Reding: And we’re here to restate our argument – single point piercing has 

been practiced for at least several years, and what we provided is a 
video that shows the procedure and also statements about how long 
it’s been being done, including how long it’s been performed, the 
practice has been performed by tattoo and body piercing 
establishments that you regulate.  And your regulations also clearly 
state that any infections or complications that arise need to be 
reported within 48 hours.  We haven’t heard any argument of specific 
cases being brought to the attention of the Board of Health, so 
obviously we’re talking about a procedure that’s been in practice, it’s 
common practice, and hasn’t had any issues.  On top of the two 
letters by named, reputable medical experts in this area, we’ve also 
provided a contact list of people from nine different states that have 
also been performing this procedure for at least a few years and 
haven’t had any complications.  The contacts were also issued with 
that, you have phone numbers and emails and whether or not they 
were contacted, I don’t know.  So, that’s our argument.  Did you have 
anything to add? 

 
Kevin Goff: In fact we did contact them and none of those other, the people that 

were listed, had reported any incidents in the past of any infectious 
disease resulting from this single point piercing.  I think Jim’s already 
covered with staff and with the district in the last meeting how the 
procedure works – very minimally invasive, a small figure-eight that’s 
two millimeters long that gets implanted in the, I’m sorry, gets placed 
under the upper layers of the skin and then a small, correct me… 

 
Scott Dowdell: It’s basically the dermal anchors are two millimeters high in the shaft 

that are placed in between the dermis and epidermis.  They don’t go 
beneath the subcutaneous layers.  I’m reading some of these 
concerns about the infections in the subcutaneous layer – they don’t 
sit in the subcutaneous layer, they’re two to three millimeters at the 
minimum away from that layer of tissue.  As far as the procedure’s 
concerned it’s no different than a dual point piercing, especially by 
your implantation definition.  A dual point piercing simply means that 
you enter one side of the tissue with a needle and you exit the other 
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side.  The dermal anchor enters one side and then the needle gets 
withdrawn in the same fashion that it was pushed in, and then the 
jewelry’s put in.  It’s no different except for the fact that you don’t exit 
the other side.  The dermal anchors come out very easily.  I’ve been 
doing them for over three years; I’ve done over 1,500 of them myself; 
I’ve invented the piece of jewelry that we’re talking about here.  I have 
not had any issues in three years.  I own six stores, a $2 million dollar 
facility here in Planet Hollywood.  That’s how I feel about it.  

 
Mr. Goff: And so given the absence of any history of problems with this 

procedure, we just think it’s…there’s no need to regulate it and if you 
did want to regulate it, it should be more under a special permit type 
of situation where you go in the facility and look at what’s actually 
being performed, who it’s actually being performed by and attach 
conditions to what they’re doing, if you think any regulation’s 
necessary at all.  But I think the total prohibition in the absence of any 
evidence that this has ever caused any of the infections that the 
district’s concerned about is, it isn’t warranted here. 

 
Mr. Reding: Also, I’d like to include that we searched the regulations of fifty states 

and did not find one single state that lists single point as a prohibited 
act.  Not one.   

 
Mr. Dowdell: I guess this is just my opinion, but the reason that is, is because 

there’s no difference from that and other piercings – it’s the same 
thing.  Trying to differentiate doesn’t make sense.  The two surgeons 
that I did meet with are very well-renowned in the community here. I 
showed them a video of our procedure.  They both said it was very 
safe and would stand behind us a hundred percent.  So I’m a little 
confused when I’m reading the findings of the two other doctors who 
aren’t named in their report as to how those doctors saw the 
procedure if the procedure’s not being done.  And I’m the only one 
with the video – I don’t know where they would have seen that.  So 
I’m confused and if possible, if this is postponed I’d like the 
opportunity to speak with the doctors. 

 
Member Christensen: It’s called a wav file. 
 
Mr. Dowdell: Is it? 
 
Member Christensen: Yeah. 
 
Mr. Dowdell: OK, I’m not sure, that’s why I’m asking.   
 
Member Christensen: It was emailed. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: OK, so who were the other two doctors with the health district?  I 

didn’t see that… 
 
Dr. Sands: You have one letter…one of the doctors who is Ben Rodriguez, who’s 

a plastic surgeon who’s also a member of the Board of Medical 
Examiners; the other is a faculty member of the School of Medicine 
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that was uncomfortable and at this point had asked to remain 
anonymous on this, but again they received all the same information 
provided us by Club Tattoo, including the video and so forth, so they 
could review those and were asked the same questions about their 
opinion about that procedure and how they view it and the response 
was based on that. 

 
Member Christensen: Madam Chair, in my discussions with the other two physicians, they 

both…one sits on the Board of Medical Examiners and they’ve 
actually have agendized this and consider this at their next Board 
meeting for physician oversight.  Something along these lines is 
happening in California with the supervision of medical spas that are 
popping up, and those are having to be supervised by physicians and 
extend the physician/patient relationship. 

 
Chair Giunchigliani: I do think if someone’s going to go on the record they really shouldn’t 

be considered that they’re confidential, because otherwise you don’t 
really have a true public, transparent process.   

 
Stephen Smith: Madam Chair, last time, I believe we were told that this was new 

technology.  Now they are presenting it as a practice that has been 
engaged in beforehand.  I distinctly recall being shown…that we were 
shown a video saying this was new technology… 

 
Chair Giunchigliani: I think the issue was that the gentleman invented this new piece and 

that was the newness of it versus single point… 
 
Mr. Reding: Sure, if you check the minutes you will see that I did state that it’s 

been performed for at least a few years. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: Further discussion from the Board?  Yes, Tim. 
 
Member Jones: What epidemiology or studies do we have on infection rates with this 

procedure? 
 
Dr. Sands: We have not been able to find any studies… 
 
Member Christensen: They’re not going to be reported.  No, if someone gets a complication 

they’re not going to…they’re going to go see a physician and a 
physician’s not going to report that complication to either the Board of 
Health or the medical examiners – they’re just going to take care of it. 

 
Chair Giunchigliani: Well, maybe that should be part of the process, if that’s the case, so 

you be getting some tracking, because as new fields and new 
businesses come in, you’re going to have an opportunity to track that 
and see if there really is a problem.  If there is, then we have to deal 
with it as a public health agency.  Seems to me in absence of that…I 
guess maybe, sometimes it’s the fine line.  I don’t know where I’m at 
on this.  I don’t personally believe in piercing, I’d rather wash off...But 
be that as it may, the dual point goes in twice, the single point is only 
one invasive or no? 
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Mr. Dowdell: It’s the same movement.  You have a needle, you have the tissue.  
On a dual point piercing, you come in one side of the tissue and out 
the other side… 

 
Chair Giunchigliani: Opposite… 
 
Mr. Dowdell: …and the jewelry transfers in.  With a single point piercing, the needle 

goes in – two to three millimeters – then it’s removed, then the 
jewelry’s placed. 

 
Chair Giunchigliani: Is left there.  OK. 
 
Mr. Dowdell: And in the three years that I’ve been doing these procedures, I’ve not 

had a higher infection rate than any other piercing infection rate.  If it 
helps, I’m not a doctor, but … 

 
Chair Giunchigliani: In the industry is there a format for a client to complain or document?  

These regs don’t appear to anticipate that.  I mean, it would seem to 
me that this Board of Medicine wants to get involved, that should be a 
place to start with is having some sort of notification so people know 
what the problems might be. 

 
Mr. Goff: You actually did have that foresight.  The proposed regulations do 

require reporting within 48 hours. 
 
Mr. Reding: Yeah, the current regulation is section 5.14. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: OK. 
 
Mr. Reding: And then the proposed regulation is section… 
 
Mr. Goff: I’m sorry, the current regulations have it as well. 
 
Mr. Bergtholdt: The current regulations require immediate reporting of any adverse 

effect.   
 
Chair Giunchigliani: So you’ve never had any reports… 
 
Mr. Bergtholdt: To environmental health.   
 
Member Onyema: Who does the reporting? 
 
Mr. Bergtholdt: It would be the business that would be required to do the reporting. 
 
Member Onyema: So if you have an infection within 48 hours, the customer goes to the 

business, then the business then reports. 
 
Mr. Bergtholdt: Is required to report by our current regulations. 
 
Member Jones: Are the advisory documents that go to the client outlining the fact that 

if they suffer some type of infection they ought to be telling you? 
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Mr. Dowdell: Ours do, yes. 
 
Member Jones: And is that part of this regulation that we require that? 
 
Mr. Bergtholdt: Our regulations require that there be after-care instruction provided 

and it should be included in that after-care instruction.  
 
Member Jones: And is it or it should be? 
 
Mr. Dowdell: I’m pretty sure… 
 
Mr. Goff: It is in our business, yes. 
 
Mr. Reding: I’m pretty sure it’s… 
 
Member Christensen: The after-care should probably give the name of the physician that 

they should go to because in my practice people come in and say, 
hey I’ve got this, take a look at this.  And it’s like it’s infected – you’ve 
got to do x,y and z.  It never gets reported.  They don’t know about it.  
I sure as heck don’t report it to the health district – you just take care 
of the problem, it’s a local infection. 

 
Member Jones: My thought would be, if we’re going here, that the document that the 

client signs should have an instruction to report back to the business 
that they experienced some kind of complication and that the 
business reports to the health district that they received that report of 
complication.  Along with it, I don’t see it in here, maybe it’s in here, I 
see that the records need to be kept for two years? 

 
Mr. Bergtholdt: Correct. 
 
Member Jones: If a business goes out of business during the course of that two years, 

where do the records go? 
 
Mr. Bergtholdt: It would go with the business and probably we would not have access 

to it after those two years.   
 
Member Jones: So I’d recommend maybe there’s some process that if a business 

goes out of business today, somehow we collect those records… 
Chair Giunchigliani: Mm-hmm. 
 
Member Jones: …and then go with it. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: What other businesses, in this kind of a format, do we allow for self-

reporting?  Maybe that’s the key place where the customer, as well as 
the business…I mean, because there’s no check and balance. 

 
Mr. Bergtholdt: In our child care regulations we also require self-reporting of any 

illness that occurs in the facility. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: That scares me. 
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Member Kirk: Madam Chair? 
 
Member Christensen: And how often do we get those? 
 
Mr. Bergtholdt: We get them, actually quite commonly. 
 
Member Christensen: You get complaints. 
 
Mr. Bergtholdt: We do get some illnesses where the facility will call because they 

require our assistance because the facility’s basically going through a 
firestorm, for lack of a better word, of an infection… 

 
Member Christensen: Yeah. 
 
Mr. Bergtholdt: …such as hand, foot and mouth disease.   
 
Member Kirk: Madam Chair?  The problem I have is, I look at this kind of like when 

you go to a restaurant and you get sick, what do you do?  Do you go 
back to the restaurant?  No, most of us swear off, you’re never going 
back, you just get better and you know.  And so I think there’s a 
problem with reporting, because if I go and get a piercing and I get an 
infection, I’m going to swear off you and I never want to see you 
again.  I’ll go to my doctor and get fixed.  So I think we have, there’s 
some disconnect between the procedure and the reporting of 
infection, if there is one.  I appreciate the fact that he’s never had a 
problem of anybody being infected.  I’m not so sure that indicates that 
there’s never been infection.  I think there’s, like I said, a disconnect.  
And so there ought to be some way of closing that loop.  

 
Chair Giunchigliani: Mm-hmm. 
 
Member Kirk: Secondly, it seems that we can’t, at least from my money, what I kind 

of get the sense from the Board, it’s difficult for us to come to 
consensus as to whether or not this is a medical procedure and it is 
even difficult for the medical community to come to consensus to 
whether this is a procedure or not, a medical procedure.  So I think it 
ought to, it’s my opinion, it ought to go to the Board of Medical 
Examiners – let them weigh in on the issue.  If they can come to 
consensus, then I think we follow, for my money, we follow their 
recommendation.  I’m not comfortable with giving an opinion.  This is 
not like a solid waste facility – this is a real public health issue and I 
think we ought to get real professional input.  And if we adopt a 
regulation without that, I’m just not comfortable doing that.  So my 
recommendation would be, if you’re looking for a recommendation 
right now, is to continue this until we get information back from the 
Board of Medical Examiners. 

 
Chair Giunchigliani: And I think maybe, I would tend to agree that it’s a little bit premature.  

I served in the legislature when the optometrists versus 
ophthalmologists regarding putting drops and certain factors and it 
was a huge fight – it took three legislative sessions to resolve that 
matter.  So, pending on that, because I think there would be 
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disagreement within that body, why don’t we at least look at in the 
interim, what kind of reporting do we really want and who should it be 
reported to?  And if we have childcare self-reporting, that is kind of 
bothersome to me, I don’t think I realized that, that maybe depending 
on what the Board says, maybe review that reporting procedure so it’s 
very clear to parents in that instance, and this instance the customer.  
Fine, if they have disclosure, and they should probably go back to the 
business so if you hired someone that wasn’t following their protocols 
you’d want to know that, but there should also be an automatic to the 
health district or some other body as well.  So maybe it’s a parallel 
reporting procedure.  And I would maybe ask that staff take a look at 
that, as well.  We can then debate.  Are there other components of the 
regulation though, other than the single point versus dual point and us 
trying to define it, that are needed now or is waiting not a problem for 
the other component? 

 
Mr. Bergtholdt: We currently have regulations in place… 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: Exactly.  So those could still continue. 
 
Member Steinman: Can I ask you, who sought the opinion of Dr. Rodriguez?  Did the 

health district? 
 
Dr. Sands: I did, the health district. 
 
Member Steinman: And he very clearly says it needs close supervision by a licensed 

physician.  How do you put that into the regulations that a physician 
must do close supervision when they’re operating a business?  That’s 
my issue here, and I’m with Councilman Kirk on this, because I think 
we, trying to ride herd on this is going to be very difficult and if that’s 
his opinion I think the medical examining board must take a look, 
there’s no doubt about it.  I concur with him. 

 
Member Christensen: This is the same problem that California’s facing.   
 
Chair Giunchigliani: Which is, I’m sorry, Jim, what was it? 
 
Member Christensen: Well, it’s the supervision of the medical spas.  There’s a lot of “medi-

spas” out there now and they’re performing procedures that need 
supervision by physicians and licensed techs are performing it and it’s 
heating up in California and the lead article on the Board of Medical 
Quality Assurance quarterly newsletter was “outlining your 
responsibility should you do it” and how California is actually going in 
auditing these. 

 
Chair Giunchigliani: OK.  So the main change in this, I mean there’s other updates that are 

coming in, but you’re adding the definition of point of contact. 
 
Mr. Bergtholdt: Can you rephrase the question? 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: Yeah, I tried…other than the updates and other regulatory authority 

and making it clear a parent or authority and that part of it, the main 
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issue right now, publicly, is between dual versus single point 
invasives… 

 
Mr. Bergtholdt: Piercings.  Correct. 
 
Member Christensen: Piercings. 
 
Mr. Goff: And specifically 8.6.4. 
 
Member Mattocks: And right now the regulations prohibit single point, or say that it is a 

procedure that… 
 
Mr. Bergtholdt: The current regulations do not identify single point piercing.  Staff has 

considered it to be an implantation, which is prohibited under our 
current regulations.  

 
Mr. Dowdell: It doesn’t follow that definition.  The definition of implant in there on 

guidelines… 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: Doesn’t speak to that, that’s why I was asking. 
 
Mr. Dowdell: …completely are different than what it is. 
 
Mr. Goff: 8.6.4 is the only piece of those regulations that we object to.  And on 

the drops issue, I would just say I’ve been in that battle, too, with 
dentists versus hygienists, ophthalmologists, optometrists.  Of course, 
this is going to channel business to docs if you say it’s a medical 
procedure and so they have a vested interest in saying that.  And on 
the other side, we have no history of this causing any greater rates of 
infection, despite your mandatory reporting requirements, than a dual 
point piercing. 

 
Chair Giunchigliani: Alright, thank you.  Any further questions?  So, anyone else from the 

public who wishes to testify on this item?  Please. 
 
Mr. Reding: Can we consider not prohibiting single point piercing until it actually 

becomes regulation?  I understand that staff is calling it implantation, 
however that contradicts with their definition.  Meanwhile we’re here 
trying to run a business and do something that looking at the 
regulations, current regulations, is perfectly legal and not in the 
definitions.  So could we consider being allowed to do these single 
point piercings and build more history, because the fact of the matter 
is almost all of your piercing shops are currently doing single point 
piercings, even after receiving the cease and desist.  We almost daily 
run into customers that had a single point piercing at another 
establishment or we talk to other establishments and they claim they 
had no idea that it was disallowed because it’s considered such a 
normal piercing procedure.  And what I would ask is that we be 
allowed to do it until the regulation is decided that it’s not allowed. 

 
Chair Giunchigliani: Can I clarify on a cease and desist order?  Did we… 
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Mr. Smith: Excuse me.  I think that might fall under, it’s not on the agenda, it’s 
like a variance what they’re asking for an opinion.  That hasn’t been 
properly agendized on this item.  What we’re looking at is to adopt or 
not to adopt regulations which have certain impact on, and they’ve 
come here and given their input; but this is taking us far afield from 
our agenda item.  I think we would need to specifically agendize such 
an item, if that’s what the Board wishes to consider. 

 
Chair Giunchigliani: OK and so let me ask this then.  If in absence of acting on the new 

regulations, the current ones stand, which then draws the debate on 
what an implant is and it appears that they, any of these businesses 
would still be able to move forward pending us, or the Board, taking 
any action.  Correct?  So did we send out a cease and desist to all 
businesses then? 

 
Mr. Bergtholdt: Yes we did. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: Based on what? 
 
Mr. Bergtholdt: Based on our definition, which says implantation to be under the skin.  

This is it, implantation is considered jewelry under the skin. 
 
Mr. Reding: Well, that’s not…every 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: That’s not in our… 
 
Dr. Sands: I mean that’s our current reg. 
 
Mr. Smith: And the cease and desist has not been appealed.  It is not an 

agendized item before the Board.   Procedurally it’s firm.  I just want to 
comment about whether it’s a medical procedure versus this 
procedure done by Club Tattoo – as a matter of state law, the Board 
of Medical Examiners or whatever agency is going to consider this, is 
a higher authority than the district and so you have a preemption 
argument, a preemption problem should they choose to say regulate 
this field, and say it is a medical procedure and therefore only 
licensed medical personnel can perform that procedure, then we have 
a problem. 

 
Chair Giunchigliani: Mm-hmm.  I think that’s why Councilman Kirk and Christensen 

recommend we postpone that part of it… 
 
Mr. Smith: Right. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: …that part of it, depending upon the motion that might be made 

here… 
 
Mr. Smith: Yes, I think that procedurally that’s fair. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: OK.  Tim? 
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Member Jones: How long will it take to get that opinion and do we need the district to 
ask for that opinion to be rendered, or is it happening absent any 
health district action? 

 
Member Christensen: We’ve asked for it.  I asked for it informally.  We can write a letter.  

Their next Board meeting is in August. 
 
Member Jones: It seems like it would be worth moving along so at least their business 

prospect, they’re not waiting for something that may or may not 
happen. 

 
Member Kirk: Madam Chair, I’m very conflicted because I feel like we need more 

medical guidance and direction as a Board, while at the same time no 
one, most of us feel, especially now during the downturn, that we want 
to really regulate anyone out of business.  And so I’m a little conflicted 
and these guys haven’t had any big issues.  I guess my question is 
this, is there any way we can get some information from the Board of 
Medical Examiners quicker than August?  Or is that just absolutely not 
going to happen? 

 
Member Christensen: The wheels turn real slow.   
 
Chair Giunchigliani: Yeah, very slow unfortunately. 
 
Mr. Smith: And it may be nothing responsive at August meeting as it may be 

gone for further study, further examination.  I really don’t know exactly 
how their procedure is going to work….   

 
Chair Giunchigliani: Why don’t we make a couple… 
 
Mr. Smith: …and piggy-back on… 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: …of suggestions.  One being a motion from the Board requesting that 

the Board of Medical Examiners weigh in on this, to guide us on any 
regulation because technically we could go pass a regulation that 
we’re in conflict with, and that’s not where we want to go – that could 
be one motion.  A second motion would be then to set this proposed 
new regulation aside pending that outcome, and then we can discuss 
whether we can under the public portion of this, or agendized portion 
on this, is do we then allow businesses to continue to function under 
our regulation, despite what, with no disrespect, staff has made a new 
determination that this Board hasn’t, and maybe let them continue to 
do business, and not just them but the other businesses pending the 
outcome of that. 

 
Member Kirk: But they haven’t been allowed.  I mean anyone that’s doing this is 

doing it… 
 
Member Christensen: Sub rosa. 
 
Member Kirk: …yeah, in violation of our regulations.  So there isn’t allowance for 

what these guys are saying other businesses are doing. 
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Mr. Bergtholdt: Actually… 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: But the letter from staff is new on our definition. 
 
Mr. Reding: Yeah, that’s right. 
 
Mr. Dowdell: And… 
 
Member Mattocks: The definition is defined in the previous… 
 
Member Christensen: Implantation of jewelry or objects under the skin. 
 
Mr. Goff: You keep forgetting, though, the critical part of all this to produce the 

outline and texture of the desired image on the surface of the skin.  
What they’re talking about is something, they’re talking about real 
implants… 

 
Mr. Bergtholdt: Excuse, for a moment here… 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: Yes. 
 
Mr. Bergtholdt: Section 2.13 of our current regulations state:  “Scarification, branding, 

the implantation of jewelry under the skin, or any other form of 
unregulated invasive body modification is prohibited in body piercing 
establishments.”  That’s our current regulation right now. 

 
Chair Giunchigliani: Say the number again, would you? 
 
Mr. Bergtholdt: 2.13. 
 
Member Eliason: There’s also a thought process… 
 
Mr. Reding: Isn’t a dual point piercing also under the skin? 
 
Member Smith: It’s under the skin. 
 
Mr. Reding: And something through an ear lobe in under the skins. 
 
Member Eliason: It’s through the skin. 
 
Member Christensen: That’s through. 
 
Member Mattocks: It’s through the skin. 
 
Member Eliason: It’s all the way through. 
 
Member Christensen: The bottom line is the practice of medicine is the practice of opinion 

that we try to use the best evidence and I think that we need…I’ve 
polled a number of physicians, they weigh in to say that they think this 
is a medical procedure.  They found physicians that think it should not 
be a medical procedure.  Such controversies in the practice of 
medicine are commonplace and so you go with the general wisdom 
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and collective wisdom of a larger body.  Let the Board of Medical 
Examiners weigh in on this. 

 
Member Onyema: Jim, I think the suggestion you made about referring to the Board of 

Medical Examiners for their opinion and then allowing these current 
regulations to stand is the right thing to do.  I mean, I understand that 
they are talking about business and we understanding the economic 
times, but also I think our main obligation is to protect the public in 
regard to their health.  So if there is any single item of doubt that any 
procedure can put the public in harm’s way, we’ll wait for the other 
guys to go in the other direction. 

 
Member Christensen: Yeah. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: OK, so… 
 
Member Eliason: On the same token, it’s prohibited now.  What we adopt today, it 

hasn’t changed nothing.  We can always come back after they weigh 
in and come in… 

 
Member Christensen: Give them… 
 
Member Eliason: I think we need to move forward and do something with this and then 

amend, because we’re not changing anything that’s prohibited in the 
current regulation, it’s prohibited under the new regulation, let’s go 
forward and amend if we have to after…because they might now even 
do nothing until their next meeting.  Who knows? 

 
Member Jones: I’ll tell you one thing.  One difference is these new regulations are a 

direct prohibition versus what exists today is an interpretation. 
 
Mr. Reding: Exactly. 
 
Member Jones: And I think it might be a little more complicated than sitting on it and 

getting a good medical opinion on it. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: I think if I might weigh in.  I think legislatively they attempted to do this 

last session and did not, and that was part of why I asked that 
question, because it is mixed.  It’s a review and if we take an action 
that specifically prohibits based on no evidence, then it seems to me 
that we made a judgment call before the Board of Medical Examiners 
can make a judgment call. 

 
Member Eliason: On the same token sit and do nothing creates the same problem, too.  

Dr. Christensen just spoke an opinion, if this Board approves this is 
our opinion… 

 
Member Christensen: That’s right. 
 
Member Eliason: What’s the difference between their opinion and our opinion?  I mean, 

yeah they’re doctors and I don’t know if they’ll even make a decision.  
I think we just need to load it up, load it down, let’s go. 
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Member Jones: Well I think Mark has told us that he can regulate based on existing 
regulation while waiting for an opinion. 

 
Chair Giunchigliani: Exactly.  Well let’s try a few motions and see what we pass or don’t 

pass.  Why don’t we at least get with the first the Board of Health 
requests that the Board of Medical Examiners weigh in on this and 
give us some direction, guidance and opinion and/or regulation.   

 
Member Steinman: I’ll move that. 
 
Member Crowley: Second. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: OK.  Moved by David, seconded by Susan.  All those in favor say aye. 
 
Board members: Aye. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: Opposed?  Motion carried.  Oh, did I close, yeah I closed the public 

hearing.  Thank you.  Second motion would be to set this aside 
pending that outcome and allow our current regulation to remain in 
place. 

 
Member Steinman: So moved. 
 
Member Onyema: Second. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: OK, moved.  John?  Seconded.  Any further discussion?  All those in 

favor say aye.   
 
Board members: Aye. 
 
Board Members: Nay. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: Motion.  Let me back…I think I heard three no’s.  One, two, three. 
 
Shelli Clark: Excuse me, Madam Chair.  Who were the three no’s? 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: It is Susan, Mr. Eliason and Mary Jo, was it?  No, OK. 
 
Member Barlow: It was me. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: Mr. Barlow.  OK. 
 
Member Weekly: And me. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: OK, four. Sorry.  And Mr. Weekly.  Motion carries.  OK, so we’re at 

that point.  So we’ll remain under that portion of the provision for now.  
Thank you very much. 

 
Mr. Reding: Thank you for your time. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani: Nothing’s ever easy here, especially in this part.  Thank you. 
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A motion was made by Member Steinman to request that the Board of Medical Examiners weigh in 
on this and give us some direction, guidance and opinion and/or regulation; seconded by Member 
Crowley and carried unanimously. 
 
A motion was made by Member Steinman to set this item aside pending the outcome of the 
previous motion and allow the current regulation to remain in place; seconded by Member Onyema 
and was approved with Members Barlow, Crowley, Eliason and Weekly voting in opposition. 

 
5. Memorandum #14-09:  Adoption of Proposed Environmental Health Division Permit and Plan 

Review Fee Schedule; Consideration of Business Impact Statement  Continued to the June 
25, 2009 meeting 
 
Dr. Sands noted that this particular item is being continued to the June 25, 2009 meeting to 
allow for additional public workshops to gain input from industry and the public.  Chair 
Giunchigliani expressed her appreciation in holding this item in light of the current economy and 
allowance for more input.     
 
 

III. REPORT / DISCUSSION / ACTION 
1. Petition #18-09, Resolution #01-09

 

:  Approval of a New Voluntary Unpaid Furlough Program 
for Employees of the Southern Nevada Health District, Effective through January 8, 2010 

Scott Weiss, director of administration, spoke relative to this matter.  The voluntary furlough 
program (VFP) is completely voluntary to allow staff to take unpaid days, similar to the Clark 
County plan.  This program will not adversely affect services provided, nor will it affect an 
employee’s standing in the district – all benefits will continue, but PERS credit will not be 
accrued during a furlough.  The program will be in place through the end of the holiday season 
to track the impact and potential savings to the district.  Based on the program’s success an 
extension will be brought back to the Board for further consideration.  We need to establish a 
history to evaluate the effectiveness of the program and any potential impact.  This program is 
an example of continuing efforts to look at cost containment and efficiencies.   
 
Member Kirk noted the program is very straight forward and similar to programs in place at 
other jurisdictions.  Mr. Weiss said he discussed the program with the union and no opposition 
was noted.  Cost savings and participation will be tracked for presentation to the Board.   
 
Member Steinman asked the rationale for a fifteen-day limit during a fiscal year.  Mr. Weiss said 
this was done to ensure appropriate staffing is in place to provide services.  If feasible to allow 
for additional furlough days, revisions will be brought back to the Board for further consideration.   
 
Chair Giunchigliani noted that the district has some areas participating on a 4-10 schedule.  This 
is done only where services are not impacted.  Dr. Sands said it is done to meet the needs of 
the district and programs.   
 
Member Mattocks pointed out the leave accrual is not affected by the furloughs.  She said it 
would not be fair for someone to take a furlough every week and still retain the same benefits as 
someone working five days per week. 
 

A motion was made by Member Kirk to approve the voluntary unpaid furlough program as 
presented; seconded by Member Crowley and was unanimously approved. 
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2. Petition #23-09

 

:  Approval of Change in Board Policy for Signatures on the Accounts Payables 
Registers 

Scott Weiss, director of administration, spoke relative to this matter.  Mr. Weiss said the item is 
resultant of a question raised by Chair Giunchigliani.  A Board policy created in the 1970’s 
required signature of a Board officer on the weekly accounts payable registers.  Discussions 
with our auditors and the county comptroller determined that there is nothing in statute requiring 
this action, nor is it procedural at the county.  The recommendation is to have the Chief Health 
Officer and the Director of Administration sign the registers weekly and the registers will 
continue to come before the Board for approval on the Consent Agenda.   
 
Chair Giunchigliani mentioned her discomfort in signing the registers and thanked Mr. Weiss for 
researching this item.  
 

A motion was made by Member Barlow to approve the change in Board Policy for signatures on the 
accounts payable registers; seconded by Member Mattocks and was unanimously approved. 

 
3. Receive Report on Legislative Planning for 2009; Direction to Staff 

Jennifer Sizemore, public information manager, spoke relative to this item.  Ms. Sizemore 
reported that AB249, which allows for the West Nile Virus to recover some expenses as well as 
establishment of a hearing officer process for rental properties, is pending signature by the 
Governor – there was no opposition from either house on the bill.  SB372 did not progress out of 
committee; however there is another bill which could lead to amendments encompassing some 
of the provisions of SB372.  Most of the bills we were tracking either came to a successful 
conclusion or did not progress through committee, but there were no negative repercussions.  A 
full analysis will be brought to the Board at the end of the session. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani asked about funding impacts.  Mr. Weiss said AB543, which redirects 4% of 
property taxes from both Clark and Washoe Counties is pending signature.  Health district 
funding is defined by NRS 439.635, which created the dedicated funding stream.  The worst 
case scenario is that all agencies will receive a 4% cut, which equates to $1.2 million in cuts to 
the health district.  The budget will need to be brought back to the Board for further adjustments 
regardless.   
 
Member Barlow asked if the $1.2 million would impact the health district’s general fund.  Mr. 
Weiss said environmental health and those areas with regulatory fees or fees for services would 
not be impacted.  Chair Giunchigliani mentioned that the next fiscal year will realize even more 
of an impact as home values continue to decline.  Mr. Weiss said staff is working closely with 
county management to plan for FY11 funding; however at present we anticipate a deep 
reduction.  We are hopeful that new grants will be approved and other funding could be realized 
to offset any potential reductions.   

 
 

IV. PUBLIC COMMENT 
Public Comment is a period devoted to comments by the general public, if any, and discussion of 
those comments, about matters relevant to the Board’s jurisdiction will be held.  No action may be 
taken upon a matter raised under this item of this Agenda until the matter itself has been specifically 
included on an agenda as an item upon which action may be taken pursuant to NRS 241.020.     
 
Chair Giunchigliani asked if anyone else wished to address the Board.   
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Virginia Johnson of the Las Vegas Farmer’s Market submitted a petition (attachment #2) asking for 
the environmental health fee increases to be put on hold.  Chair Giunchigliani noted this document 
will be added to the record. 
 
Member Weekly thanked Ms. Johnson for their efforts at the Springs Preserve.  Ms. Johnson said a 
new facility on Fremont East just opened and they will no longer be at the Springs Preserve.   
 
Member Jones asked what the current and proposed fees for her business are.  Ms. Johnson said 
she pays seven fees, ranging from $568 annually for a low-risk permit to $750 annually for a high-
risk permit.  She said the increases would be hardship on small business that are struggling.  
Member Barlow asked if the cost would be passed to vendors if the fee increase moved forward.  
Ms. Johnson said this would be the case.  Member Jones noted she would have an increase of $30 
per year if the 6% increase is passed.  Ms. Johnson referenced the amounts on the fee schedules 
for the itinerant permit fees:  low risk permits increasing from $500 to $534 and high risk permits 
increasing from $750 to $800 annually.     
 
Chair Giunchigliani asked if anyone else wished to address the Board.  Seeing no one, she closed 
the Public Comment portion of the meeting.  

 
 
V. HEALTH OFFICER & STAFF REPORTS 

Dr. Sands thanked Ms. Sizemore and her staff for putting together the legislative information, 
including tracking bills and collecting testimony.  He also acknowledged the management staff for 
working with bills and providing input and testimony as needed.  Chair Giunchigliani noted how 
clear the information was and the ease in reading the updates.  Dr. Sands noted the good 
successes realized this year. 
 
Environmental Health Fee Schedule Update:  Glenn Savage, Director of Environmental 
Health; Scott Weiss, Director of Administration; Robert Newton, Administrative Analyst 
Dr. Sands invited Glenn Savage, environmental health district, and Scott Weiss to update the Board 
on the process on the proposed environmental health fee schedule.  The Board was provided with 
copies of correspondence between industry and the district concerning the proposed fee increase 
and cost containment activities (attachment #3). 
 
Mr. Savage introduced Robert Newton, administrative analyst, who assists in budgetary issues in 
environmental health.  Workshops have been held in Mesquite, Laughlin and Las Vegas.  A request 
came in asking for an additional workshop, which will be held on June 4th, where staff hopes to 
collect additional information from small business.  Mr. Savage said there has been much input 
received to date.  Meetings have been held with the lodging, restaurant and resort associations.  
Support ranges from 0% to the full 6.7% increase.   
 
Bill Bible, of the resort association, submitted a letter addressing his concern with the fee increase 
and asking how the division is looking at cost containment and conducting business most 
effectively. Mr. Bible had also asked for the proposed fee schedule to list current fees, the proposed 
fees and what the net cost per day would be with the increase.  A response was sent to Mr. Bible as 
well as the restaurant and lodging associations, which outlined the exact fee amounts, including 
cost per day.  The letter also addressed vacancy savings for positions, travel restrictions and 
placing staff on adjusted work schedules to alleviate overtime.  Staff is being cross-trained to cover 
positions.  There are some services provided that have no revenue sources, such as participation in 
CMART events, public nuisance investigations, NCIAA enforcement, rodent surveillance and illegal 
vendor – these activities equate to approximately $400,000 annually.  Daily activity reports have 
been eliminated generating over $500,000 annually in savings in staff time.   
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Some additions to the fee schedule include adding inspections to vending machines – this is an 
unregulated area and can create safety issues.  The resorts are asking for extended seasonal 
permits for increased business opportunities.  Business has also asked for the fee schedule to be 
more friendly.   
 
Mr. Weiss noted that unfunded mandates totaling $436,000 have been allocated to the 8010 district 
funding, pending collection of costs, which can be done with the passage of AB249.  He recognized 
the efforts of environmental health staff in generating efficiencies.  Industry is asking for a one-year 
increase on the schedule to allow for a review of revenue and the funding needed for FY11. 
 
Member Kirk said that everyone is feeling the pressure of the current economy.  All fees are going 
up, including utilities; however pay is decreasing.  The general feeling is that the public cannot 
handle more increases.  He expressed his concern that budgeting is done backwards.  Mr. Weiss 
said that the Board had directed environmental health to be self-sufficient.  We need to look at 
actual costs and determine what revenue is needed to cover those costs.  A review was also done 
to see what programs are not generating revenue, and those were separated out.  Some areas of 
environmental health are subsidizing other areas. 
 
Chair Giunchigliani suggested that one amount be set versus having several different permits and 
fees, which is very confusing especially to small business, including streamlining the health cards 
process.  She said this is an opportunity to review all fee schedules and look at restructuring.  She 
also asked staff to look at potential partnerships, regionalization and co-locations of program 
delivery.  She said staff should discuss better delivery of services between UMC and public health 
nurses.  She would like to plan for a different type of growth and review how services are delivered 
and a way to streamline and simplify processes. 
 
Mr. Weiss said staff is currently reviewing different programs for more efficiency and better delivery 
of services.  In reference to the fee schedule, industry requested the addition of four to five 
categories to accommodate their business structures.  As businesses changes, they ask for a 
structure that better suits their needs and the work being done.  Some fees are driven by those we 
actually serve.  Chair Giunchigliani suggested that a new format may be warranted versus doing 
things the way it’s always been done. 
 
Member Jones noted we are at the end of the first cycle of self-sufficiency for environmental health, 
and some adjustments may be necessary, though the timing is not convenient.  The goal is to 
maintain the support of environmental health services while maintaining a good healthy economy as 
far as business is concerned.  Some restaurants may have multiple permits as a strategy – if one 
area is downgraded or has deficiencies, the entire establishment is not affected.  The inspector 
reviews the entire establishment regardless and performs the same amount of work.  The permit 
fees reflect the inspectors’ work time schedules. 
 
H1N1 Flu Update:  John Middaugh, MD, Director of Community Health; Brian Labus, Senior 
Epidemiologist 
Dr. Sands introduced Brian Labus, senior epidemiologist and Dr. John Middaugh, director of 
community health, to update the Board on the recent novel H1N1 influenza virus, and planning for 
the upcoming flu season (attachment #4).  Chair Giunchigliani thanked staff for the updates and 
noted that the outbreak was handled professionally and did not over- or under- react.   
 
Mr. Labus thanked Brook Doman and Jennifer Harmon from the Office of Epidemiology for their 
assistance in monitoring the outbreak.  Staff became involved with the outbreak shortly after the last 
Board of Health meeting.  The virus was detected through routine surveillance in California and 
Texas.   
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Pigs and birds suffer from respective flu virus each year.  In the past swine flu has been restricted 
to an individual working on a pig farm that contracts the illness.  The last human-to-human 
transmission of swine flu occurred in 1976 when concern over a swine flu pandemic arose.  This 
new virus is not the same as the seasonal virus commonly found in pigs, but something new to 
humans – this is a human virus.  There is no consensus on the name of the virus –H1N1 is the 
antigenic characterization assigned which H1N1 circulates every year.   
 
Initial reports from Mexico suggested that the new virus caused high infection rates, severe disease 
and numerous deaths, all of which were unscientific reports.  Subsequent epidemiological 
investigations noted that deaths were related to other respiratory diseases.  Viral strains in the 
United States resembled the disease patterns seen in typical influenza each year – there is person-
to-person transmission with relative ease; acute respiratory disease with fever, cough and sore 
throats; hundreds of infected individuals were hospitalized; and some deaths are occurring.  Flu is a 
serious disease and however the H1N1 swine influenza virus is no different than the typical 
seasonal flu we see each year.   
 
To date there have been twenty-nine confirmed cases in Southern Nevada.  In order to arrive at this 
number, all those infected with a respiratory illness, including H1N1 swine influenza, H1N1 
seasonal influenza and H3N2 seasonal influenza, must be seen by a physician for testing; however 
many who are ill do not seek care.  Of those actually seeking care, a small number test positive for 
a strain of influenza, and an even smaller number test positive for H1N1 swine influenza.  Better 
terminology would be we have cases in Southern Nevada – the actual number is not accurate.  We 
understand that the virus is circulating in the community and there are potentials for hospitalization 
and even fatalities.  With this knowledge, we can begin preparing for the upcoming flu season. 
 
Dr. Middaugh said when news of the outbreak hit, our initial reaction was to increase disease 
surveillance to detect the extent of spread and focus on the severity of the virus.  Early on 
surveillance showed the disease was widespread not only nationally but internationally, which made 
it impossible to contain the virus.  The district mobilized its incident command system early on 
under Dr. Sands’ direction, which resulted in a meeting with our partners in law enforcement and 
emergency response at the Fusion Center.  With the assistance of Dr. Joe Heck and our EMS staff, 
we were able to come to agreement with our law enforcement and first responder colleagues that 
information would be released on evidence coming from the health district, including case counts, 
information regarding severity of infection and the need for personal protective equipment.  This 
helped to keep panic at bay and allay the public’s fears.  Rumor control was an important element 
of our response as well.   
 
Staff also met with officials at the Clark County School District to form a partnership.  As 
surveillance was showing the new virus was similar to regular seasonal flu, we determined there 
was no need to close schools.  In collaboration with the school districts, state superintendent of 
schools, local health authorities and the Nevada State Health Division, a school closure plan was 
developed, which determined that schools would not be closed unless there was a local need.   
 
Staff conducted outreach to all emergency rooms to increase surveillance and worked with infection 
control practitioners to report any hospitalized patients, which allowed us to focus more on severely 
ill patients to monitor changes in the virus.  The growing collaboration between our own public 
health lab, local labs and the state public health lab supported the surveillance team’s efforts and 
promptly provided test results.  Our website was kept current to inform the media and the public 
with the most recent information.   
 
The Strategic National Stockpile (SNS) was deployed, which was eighty-four pallets of materials 
including 130,000 treatment courses of antivirals.  As of today only three treatments have been 
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disbursed.  The SNS also contained 30,000 oral suspension antivirals which expire on June 30, 
2009.  Staff is working with the federal government for guidance as to whether or not we should 
dispose of the suspension or hold it in the event of a shortage of treatments in the fall, at such time 
a waiver would be necessary to dispense the expired medication.   
 
There were numerous lessons learned and a systematic hotwash was held.  Initially the outbreak 
was scary and it tested our system well.  In the spring of 1918 a flu virus developed then dissipated 
during the summer; however it came back with a vengeance the next fall.  There is no way to know 
what will happen with the new virus circulating across the world.  The southern hemisphere is 
entering flu season and CDC has deployed approximately ninety epidemiologists to track and follow 
the virus.  This information will be critical as we plan for our flu season.  A new vaccine is under 
development; however it may not be necessary to use it.  Plans need to be made as to when, how 
and why to use the vaccine and how it would be deployed.  The virus currently is not affecting 
individuals over the age of 50.   
 
The fall flu season will be challenging; however we must continue our normal delivery of service, 
including delivery of the regular flu vaccine.  We will continue to monitor development of the virus as 
well as information from CDC.  Staff will keep the Board informed, and meet with our key partners 
as well. 
 
Member Jones asked if the new vaccine would be a separate dose from the regular flu vaccine or if 
it would be bundled.  Dr. Middaugh said it would be a separate course, which could be added to our 
regular vaccine schedule and it could require two doses.   

 
 

VI. INFORMATIONAL ITEMS DULY NOTED 

A. Chief Health Officer and Administration: 
1. Monthly Activity Report, Mid-April 2009 – Mid-May 2009 

a. Note of Appreciation from Senator Harry Reid to Scott Weiss, director of administration 
b. Notice of Certificate of Achievement for Excellence in Financial Reporting from the 

Government of Finance Officers Association for the Comprehensive Annual Financial 
Report FY08 

c. “Safety First:  APIC Advances Efforts to Stop Unsafe Needle Practices” article from 
Prevention, Spring 2009 issue 

d. Email of Congratulations from Richard Seher, MD concerning awarding of the Nevada 
State Medical Association’s President’s Award to Dr. Lawrence Sands, May 2009 

2. Financial Data:  Revenue and Expenditure Report for General Fund, Capital Reserve Fund 
and Public Health Laboratory Fund for the Month of April 2009 
a. Grant and Agreement Tracking Report, as of May 18, 2009 

3. Public Information Monthly Report, Mid-April 2009 – Mid-May 2009 
 

B. Community Health: 
1. Monthly Activity Report, April 2009 

a. Letters and Certificates of Appreciation to Rayleen Earney and Malcolm Ahlo from 
Southeast Career Technical Academy 

b. Influenza Update April 2009 
c. Swine Influenza Health Alert 
d. Swine Flu Update #1 
e. Swine Flu Update #2 
f. Surveillance Alert – Measles 
g. April 2009 Disease Statistics 
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Environmental Health: 
2. Monthly Activity Report, April 2009 

a. Email Expressing Thanks from LVMPD to Clayton Sellers, Sr. EHS-Special Programs 
b. Letter of Appreciation from the Las Vegas Chamber of Commerce to Vivek Raman, EH 

Supervisor-Vector Control 
c. Email Expressing Thanks to Whitnie Taylor, EHS II-Pool Plan Review 
d. Letter of Appreciation from ABC Stores to Valerie Fidler, EHS II-Food Plan Review  

 
D. Clinics and Nursing: 

1. Monthly Activity Report, April 2009 
a. In-service calendar 
b. Certificate of Recognition 
c. Letters of Appreciation  

 
 
VII. ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business to come before the Board, Chair Giunchigliani adjourned the 
meeting at 10:40 a.m. 

 
 
SUBMITTED FOR BOARD APPROVAL 
 
 
 
________________________________________ 
Lawrence Sands, DO, MPH, Chief Health Officer 
Executive Secretary 
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